
NOTICE to Readers of HUD Mortgage Disclosure Forms Testing Reports 

On July 29, 2002, the Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) proposed 
a new rule under the Real Estate Settlement Procedures Act (RESPA) to simplify and 
improve the process for consumers to obtain home mortgages.  Between 2003 and 2004, 
HUD tested several versions of mortgage disclosure forms, including a Good Faith 
Estimate (GFE) and Mortgage Package Offer (MPO) form, in several locations 
throughout the United States. 

In July and August 2005, HUD held seven roundtable discussions about possible changes 
to HUD’s RESPA regulations with industry, including small business entities, 
consumers, and other interested parties.  HUD reached out for public reaction to the GFE 
and other disclosure forms it was considering.  HUD currently expects to propose 
changes to its RESPA regulations that would, among other things, improve and 
standardize the GFE to improve disclosure of loan terms and settlement costs. 

These documents describe the testing performed during 2003 and 2004 and the 
development of the forms tested to improve borrower comprehension of the material 
presented and eliminate potential bias against mortgage brokers.  The final round of 
consumer testing showed that participants using the GFE form developed, were highly 
successful in identifying the cheapest loans with success rates in the 90-plus percent 
range whether the GFE offer was from a lender, mortgage broker or the two offers cost 
the same.  The RESPA reform final rule that the testing was initially designed to support 
was withdrawn in 2004. 

HUD is no longer considering the Mortgage Package Offer, and the new GFE to be 
proposed will reflect improvements to the prior form.   

This file covers the fourth and fifth rounds of testing and contains the tested forms and 
testing scripts that were used (reports on the test results are in the volume 1 file). 
Rounds 4 and 5 were primarily quantitative tests of the consumers' ability to use the 
forms to identify the lowest cost loan, and show that the design of the Yield Spread 
Premium disclosure required of mortgage brokers was successful in eliminating 
consumer bias against brokers in identifying the lowest cost loan. 



Testing HUD’s New Mortgage Disclosure 
Forms With American Homebuyers 

Rounds 4 & 5 

Volume 2: Appendices 

     U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development 
  Office of Policy Development and Research 

 



Testing HUD’s New Mortgage Disclosure 
Forms With American Homebuyers 

Rounds 4 & 5 

Volume 2: Appendices 

Prepared for: 

U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development 
Office of Policy Development and Research 

Prepared by: 

Kleimann Communication Group, Inc. 
Washington, DC 

March 2004  











h12267
Rectangle



h12267
Rectangle




h12267
Rectangle




h12267
Rectangle



h12267
Rectangle



h12267
Rectangle



h12267
Rectangle



h12267
Rectangle



































































































h12267
Rectangle



h12267
Rectangle



h12267
Rectangle



h12267
Rectangle



h12267
Rectangle




h12267
Rectangle




h12267
Rectangle




h12267
Rectangle

























































































































































































































